
 

 

Response to Comments on Parker Street Waste Site Phase III Identification, Evaluation and 
Selection of Comprehensive Remedial Action Alternatives and Phase IV Remedy 
Implementation Plan 

 
CLEAN 

1. The scopes of the AULs to be applied to each area are not clear.  For example: 
*   Will the AUL areas require a “cap” and, if so, who will responsible for maintaining the 
paving or other “cap” material(s)? 
*   What will the future inspection/monitoring requirements be and who is responsible for 
the inspections/monitoring and addressing any deficiencies? 
*   Will the City of New Bedford retain the liability for conditions at each property or is the 
liability being transferred to the current owner (where applicable)? 

 
None of the AUL areas which are included in the Phase III and Phase IV will require a cap 
(i.e., an engineered system to reduce infiltration, collect gas and leachate, etc.).  There are 
no future inspection/monitoring requirements for the AULs planned at this time.   
 
Note that paving, whether pre-existing or newly installed, will be relied upon for exposure 
mitigation at the Hetland Rink for the presently selected remedy.  The paving should be 
kept in good order to serve that intended purpose for the foreseeable future.  However, 
whatever remedy is eventually implemented at the Hetland Rink will be subject to 
negotiation, or potentially the sole decision of the property owner, depending upon which 
party assumes the lead for implementation (i.e., Department of Conservation and 
Recreation or the City of New Bedford) and other negotiated factors. 
 
Liability for conditions at the property following implementation of an AUL will be the 
responsibility of the property owner in accordance with MCP Section 40.1070 (2) which 
states that an “Activity and Use Limitations imposed pursuant to 310 CMR 40.1012 shall 
be implemented and adhered to by the owner and holders of interest(s) in the property 
and/or a license to use the property subject to the Activity and Use Limitation...” 
 

2. Submittal of Phase IV documents (not reviewed) appears premature in that the City had 
not met with the community or PIP participants to receive input or comment on the 
Phase III recommended alternatives. 

 
Under the deadlines imposed under the MCP, the Phase III and Phase IV are required to be 
submitted by April 17, 2018.  In order to meet such deadlines, it is necessary and appropriate 
to submit both the Phase III and Phase IV for review.  Given that the comments submitted 
concerning the Phase III are unrelated to the selection of the remedial alternatives for the 
Sites, there was no impediment to reviewing the Phase IV documents. 

 
3. A stage II ecological risk is still required for the Durfee St wetlands.  As such, the selection 

of a remedy in Phase III or a discussion of the remedy in a Phase IV Remedy 
Implementation Plan is not appropriate.  Please note that in it’s Draft Phase II comments, 
C.L.E.A.N. raised a number of issues regarding the adequacy of the delineation of COCs in 
sediments vertically and the potential for soil contamination horizontally as a result of 
sediment deposition during flooding events.  In addition, we noted that a stage II 
ecological risk characterization was required. [See comments 12, 19, and 28]. 

 
The City concurs that a Stage II Ecological Risk Characterization (Stage II ERC) is required for 
the Durfee Street Wetland.  As stated throughout Section 3.5 of the Phase III and in the 



 

 

Phase IV, a condition of No Significant Environmental Risk does not exist within the Durfee 
Street Wetland and this property requires further evaluation under a Stage II ERC.  The Stage 
II ERC has not been completed because of difficulty obtaining private property access, which 
is now in the process of being granted. The discussion in the Phase III section regarding the 
remedy, including remedy selection, is predicated upon the Stage II ERC reaching a finding of 
No Significant Risk. 
 
Pending completion of the Durfee Street Wetland Stage II ERC, remediation is proposed 
based solely on achieving a condition of No Significant Risk to human health.  Upon 
completion of the Stage II ERC, if the Stage II ERC concludes that a finding of condition of No 
Significant Risk does not exist at the Durfee Street Wetland, then additional remediation may 
be necessary to achieve a condition of No Significant Risk.  In that event, the Phase III/Phase 
IV will be modified or addended as need to align the regulatory filings with the remedial 
need. 
 
With regards to C.L.E.A.N’s comments on the Draft Phase II pertaining to the adequacy of the 
delineation of COCs, these comments were previously addressed in the Phase II Response to 
Comments.  That data utilized by the City are based on the prior sampling performed by the 
EPA. 


